 These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.



SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
 January 14, 2020



The meeting was called to order by President Cheryl Nagel-Smiley at 6:30 pm.

President Nagel-Smiley announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

In attendance were:   Bob Bengivenga, Melissa Katsingris, Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, and Stephanie Wolak.  Excused:  Frank Lemos

Also in attendance were:  Stephanie Bonanno, Linda Hansen, Carmela Miller, and Ken Morgan.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Led by Gary Jones


President Nagel-Smiley informed everyone that Eleanor Haines passed away.  She was a Library Assistant for many, many years and when she retired from the library she was then appointed to the Library Board and served in that capacity for another twelve years.  She was very well known and many people have fond memories of her.  Linda and I went to Mohn’s Florist and purchased a large plant from the staff and Board that we brought to the wake. The Board also purchased a brick in her memory and a certificate indicating this was given to her family.  President Nagel-Smiley read the thank you letter from Stephanie Bonanno for purchasing the brick in Eleanor’s memory.  Lastly, when we had our opening three years ago Eleanor was here at the age of 96. A moment of silence was held at this time.


ELECTION OF OFFICERS FOR 2020:

President:

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to open nominations for President.

Gary Jones made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Ray Rusnak made the motion to nominate Cheryl Nagel-Smiley for President of the Library Board of Trustees, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any other nominations for President of the Library Board of Trustees.  Hearing no other nominations, nominations were closed.   

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley called for a roll call to accept Cheryl Nagel-Smiley as President of the Library Board of Trustees.

In Favor:   Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Melissa Katsingris, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak and President Nagel-Smiley.


Vice President:

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to open nominations for Vice President.

Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously.

Melissa Katsingris nominated Gary Jones for Vice President of the Library Board of Trustees, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously.  

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any other nominations for Vice President.  Hearing no other nominations, nominations were closed.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a roll call to accept Gary Jones as Vice President of the Library Board of Trustees.

In Favor:   Bob Bengivenga, Melissa Katsingris, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.  

Treasurer:

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to open nominations for Treasurer.

Annemarie made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.

Anne Troop nominated Melissa Katsingris for Treasurer of the Library Board of Trustees, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.    

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any other nominations for Treasurer.  Hearing no other nominations, nominations were closed.   

President Nagel-Smiley called for a roll call to accept Melissa Katsingris as Treasurer of the Library Board of Trustees.

In Favor:   Bob Bengivenga,  Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.

MINUTES:

President Nagel-Smiley asked the Board if there were any questions or comments about the regular library meeting minutes of December 10, 2019.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the regular library meeting minutes for 
December 10, 2019.

Vice President Jones made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris. In Favor: Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.  Abstain:  Bob Bengivenga.


PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the Payment of Vouchers, check #13466 through #13507 totaling $59,073.55.  

Anne Troop made the motion to accept the Payment of Vouchers, seconded by Vice President Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.

MONTHLY REPORTS:


Expense Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Expense Report.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Cash Receipt Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Cash Receipt Report.

Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.



Statistical Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Statistical Report.

Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  The motion passed unanimously. 

DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen reviewed her Director’s Report in detail.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Director’s Report.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Anne Troop.  The motion passed unanimously.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:  


Finance and Budget:  President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions regarding the Bank Statement report.  There were no questions or comments and the Board accepted the Bank Statement.  



Buildings and Grounds:  Bob Bengivenga reviewed his report in detail.
              •  Edison Heating & Cooling came to do their quarterly maintenance and inspection.  The found a crack in the heat exchanger in Unit #8. Linda sent the warranty to them to review.  The unit is off but that hasn’t caused any problem since there are seven other units and the weather has been relatively mild.
              •  We need to have an inspection and maintenance of the folding portion in the multipurpose room.  They have quoted us $1,116.00 to perform the following:  Plumb partition panels, adjust trolley pendant bolts, inspect lockdowns and secure accordingly, repair drop seals and panel bottoms, replace any damaged end caps, replace foot bolt and make it more effective and measure for pocket doors.



Policy:  Vice President Jones/Anne Troop has nothing at this time.


 
Personnel:  President Nagel-Smiley has nothing at this time.



Technology:  Annemarie Stoeckel reviewed her report in detail.
              •  Self check machines were delivered last week and are located at the circulation desk (desktop model) and in the children’s room (free standing kiosk).
              •  The required merchant account with Chase Paymentech is set up and that information has been passed along to Comprise who handle the smart terminals (credit card readers).  They are working on testing the terminals to ensure that they will work seamlessly with the merchant account, and will send out those terminals to us once they have confirmed everything is in order.
              •  Mr. Walter is working with the NJ State Library to setup a segment of our network that will allow us to make sure the segment of the network the machines will sit on is compliant with the Payment Card Industry requirements instead of having to make our entire network compliant. This is considered best practice.
              •  Once the smart terminals have arrived and the part of the network is segmented and secured to the required standards, a representative from Bibliotheca will come out to do the install and make sure everything is running smoothly.



Capital:  Ray Rusnak reported that a brick path was placed that goes from the sidewalk to the patio, which was something that we had discussed, but weren’t sure exactly what we wanted to do.  Linda suggested pavers for the whole area.  Ray thanked Linda for taking the initiative to get that done.  Linda got in touch with Lochiatto Paving to get an estimate and she spear headed getting it done as quickly.

Community Relations:  Stephanie Wolak has nothing to report.  



Mayor’s Alternate:  Ray Rusnak had nothing to report from the Mayor at this time.  President Nagel-Smiley asked Ray to let the Mayor know she thanks him for re-appointing the four of us because the Board, as a whole, works well together.



Liaison to the Friends:  President Nagel-Smiley asked Stephanie Bonanno, President of the Friends of the Library to give the report.  She reported the following:
              •  Two fundraisers at Rodolfo’s were discussed, either a wine tasting and/or four course dinner.
              •  We are doing well with the Brick fundraiser. Approximately 39 were in the first order and we have another 20 to be ordered.
              •  We will determine when the book sale will be in either March or April.
              •  Elections are coming up.  Nominations in May and the election in June.
              Lastly, Stephanie Bonanno thanked the Board for purchasing a brick in memory of Eleanor. 

Liaison to the Schools:  Annemarie Stoeckel had nothing to report at this time.



Board President’s Report:  President Nagel-Smiley thanked the Board for their confidence in re-electing her as President.  There was a very nice article in TAPinto about Eric Aronowitz, Esq.  We will keep the committees the same as they are unless there is an objection.



OLD BUSINESS:  There are no items under Old Business this evening.



PUBLIC COMMENT:  

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to open the meeting up to the public. 
Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously.

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or comments from the public.

Ken Morgan stated that a week from Sunday they will be showing a Marx Brothers movie.

There were no further questions or comments from the public.

President Nagel-Smiley stated that the public portion would remain open for the New Business.

Prior to the start of the New Business Items listed, Bob Bengivenga questioned whether there could be a change in the meeting day from the second Tuesday of the month to either the first, third or fourth Tuesday of the month or another weekday because he has another meeting on the second Tuesday of the month and is distracted thinking of the next meeting while he is here. After a lengthy discussion it was determined that due to obligations of Board members the third Tuesday of the month is the only option. President Nagel-Smiley asked him to make the motion. 

NEW BUSINESS: 

1A. Bob Bengivenga made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak to change the meeting dates from the second Tuesday of the month to the third Tuesday of the month.  

After further discussion it was determined that the members will check their schedules and this item will be tabled to the next scheduled meeting.  President Nagel-Smiley stated that they would have to change the Constitution and Bylaws if approved.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to table the previous motion “2020 Board Meeting Schedule to the third Tuesday of the month” for further discussion and approval at the Tuesday February 11, 2020 meeting.

Bob Bengivenga made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  

In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga,  Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.

1B.  Approve the 2020 Board Meeting Schedule: (President Nagel-Smiley explained a meeting schedule must be adopted at a reorganization meeting. Therefore the Board can accept the meeting schedule as presented and it can be revised or changed at the next meeting)
President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the 2020 Board Meeting Schedule.

Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.      

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the 2020 Board meeting schedule.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the 2020 Board Meeting Schedule as it stands.

Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga,  Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.

7:05 pm Bob Bengivenga excused himself from the meeting.

2.  Approve the 2020 Holidays:
President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the 2020 Holidays.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak. In Favor:  Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.  

3.  Approval of the 2020 Sunday Schedule:
President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the 2020 Sunday Schedule.

Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Anne Troop. In Favor:  Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.

4-8.  Approval of the Library Lawyer, Accountant, Computer Consultant, Website Content Manager and QPA:
President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the Library Lawyer, Michael Cerone, Jr., Esq.;  Accountant, Suplee Clooney & Company; Computer Consultant, Majestic Enterprises; Website Content Manager, Joan Delman; and QPA, Kelly Cupit.

Ray Rusnak made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel. In Favor:  Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley

9.  Approval of Library Director to purchase materials:

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to authorize the Library Director to purchase materials required by the South Plainfield Library.

Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  In Favor:  Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.

10.  Designation of the library’s official newspapers:

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to designate The Observer, The Courier News and The Home News Tribune as official newspapers for the South Plainfield Public Library and also TAP into South Plainfield (www.tapinto.net) shall be and hereby designated as the electronic news source for the library. 

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  In Favor:  Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.


President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to close the public portion of the meeting. 
Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Anne Troop.  The motion passed unanimously.


TRUSTEE REMAR KS:

Gary Jones:    Thank you Mayor for the reappointment.  Thank you for electing me as Vice President.  We lost Eleanor and a very good man Raphael Diaz who was known in town.  Live life as much as you can because you never know what the future brings. 
Melissa Katsingris:   Thank you for voting for me as Treasurer.  I look forward to another year together. Congratulations Gary and Cheryl.  
Anne Troop:  Glad we have you all back.  Tell Miss Kitty she is doing a great job.
Stephanie Wolak:  Happy New Year.  Glad we are all here together for another year.  I’m very happy the bricks are doing well.  
Annemarie Stoeckel:  Glad we’re all back together again, it’s been fun.  Congratulations to the three of you.  Happy New Year.  . 
Ray Rusnak:  If anyone has any thoughts or suggestions for any projects that you would like to see tried to get completed this year, please reach out to myself, Cheryl or Melissa.  I’m glad everyone is still here, it seems everyone works well together and we have accomplished quite a bit.
 Cheryl Nagel-Smiley:  I have worked on many committees and I think this is one of the most congenial, we can disagree without being disagreeable and I thank you for having confidence in re-electing me as President.  If you want to come off a committee, let me know.  

Committee assignments were passed out as well as contact information for Board Members.

ADJOURNMENT: 

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to adjourn the Library Board Meeting at 7:17pm.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted, 

Carmela A. Miller
Library Board Secretary
